ABJ30 Committee on Urban Transportation Data and Information Systems

Monday, July 9, 2007, 10:00 AM – 11:45

Bridgeport Room

Renaissance Chicago Hotel

1 West Wacker Drive

Chicago, Illinois

DRAFT Meeting Notes

The meeting was called to order by Chairperson, Ed Christopher, at approximately 10:00 AM.  Current committee members, new members, friends of the committee and others introduced themselves.  [Attendance list inserted].   

Chair Report – Committee Status
New Members
Chairperson Christopher announced the appointment of two new members:
Piyushimita Thakuriah (Vonu) from the University of Illinois at Chicago and Michael Fontaine of Old Dominion (recently moved to Virginia Transportation Research Council).  They will bring new ideas and expertise to the Committee.   
Review of Member Roster

Rotation Policy 
A listing of the current composition of ABJ30 was handed out for review.  Chairperson Christopher explained the TRB policy for rotating membership terms.  At least one-third of the membership will be rotated out of the Committee every three years.  Although this policy is aimed at increasing opportunity for new ideas and new leadership for the Committee, it also can cause difficulties in moving research agendas forward if key members are lost.  One strategy to reduce this threat is to add members on an on-going basis.  The problem with this approach is the determination of the length of their first term.  Does it end with the rest of a three year cohort, or do they have a complete three year term?  This concern needs some clarity from TRB Executives.  

AJB30 was founded in 1996, with 25 “new” members in their first term.  In the last rotation, 12 members were lost, with only Chairperson Christopher remaining with the Committee.  Previously, members could be appointed in January or February, however, now members are appointed in April.  At this time, 10 members have reached the end of their last three year term.  Although Shawn Turner of TTI is a member of this cohort, he is also the Chair of the Subcommittee for ADUS, a joint Subcommittee with Traffic Monitoring.  The Committee will request an exception for him and ask that he be reappointed should Shawn wish to stay on.  

Composition Policy
The Committee has experienced changes in the professional occupations of our members.  For example, several members who were employed in Metropolitan Planning Organizations (MPOs) are now consultants or working at another level of government.   Ken Cervanka is now working for FTA (formerly working in Texas MPO) and Chair Christopher is working for FHWA (formerly working in Chicago MPO).  The Committee currently has no international members.  The rules for determining a designation of international have changed.  Canadians are considered international participants.  Another change relates to the designation of young members.  Instead of being 30 years old or younger, they now can be 32 or younger.  Each Committee can appoint two “young” members and 5 international members, in addition to the 25 domestic members.  

It was also noted that the geographic origin of members is important to consider for evaluating membership.  Right now, the Committee is “heavy” in New York, however, the members represent different occupations (i.e., NYSDOT, NYMTC and UAlbany).   There have also been more than one member for a single organization, however, these members had very different sets of skills and expertise.  It might be possible to consider bringing back members who have served in the past.      
Subcommittee Status
The Committee supports two subcommittees:  Archived Data, chaired by Shawn Turner and Census Data, currently chaired by Bob Sicko.  Bob will be leaving the Committee and Steve Polzin has accepted the Chair position for this subcommittee.  Chairperson Christopher was the chair of Census Data Subcommittee and continues to provide their web support.  The listserv now has 680 subscribers.
 The Committee has a web address with the support of previous Chair, Chuck Purvis.  A brief review of the materials in the Mark Normal Report was given.  It describes the changes for TRB Committees and events.  

Research Statement Database 

The TRB Research Statement Database is almost ready to go up on the website.  As a Committee, we have previously experienced the attempt by Stacey Bricka of  NuStats to develop a website service for a research statement database.  However, even with Stacey’s good work, it did not seem increase or enhance research statement efforts and funding.  All Committees are being urged to submit their statements as soon as possible.  
Annual Meetings

The 2008 theme is Partnerships.  The 2009 theme is energy and global climate change.  
Nathan Erlbaum noted how energy impacts travel behavior (i.e., the elasticity of gasoline) and that we should explore research to determine what changes might happen.  For example, a recent report on the impacts of 911 on travel in NYC suggests travel behavior changes were small and not long lasting.  We need to know more how people are reacting to changes in gas prices.  
Mary Lupa stated that she is working with traffic volumes on Illinois Tollway and the analysis is showing little impact or fare changes.  It will be important to know the elasticities with respect to toll rates and changes in traffic. 
Vonu described the use of the Consumer Expenditure Survey data and suggested it as a possible source for information on the purchase of hybrid vehicles.  The Polk directory and the previous datasets, such as VIUS, could be sources as well.  Data on how hybrids are being used would be necessary.  It was suggested that a longitudinal panel would be a better approach.  In addition, what role does corporate advertising play in the choice for a vehicle with respect to speed and power?  What are the real issues that impact consumer decisions on the purchase and use of vehicles?  The NPTS gathers some of the necessary information.   
Elaine Murakami suggested more research on VMT per car to answer these research questions.  The identification of data gaps could be part of the spotlight sessions for TRB 2009.  The area of transit service is also core to energy issues.    
TRB 2008 Annual Meeting
Travel Data Users Forum

Our Committee has traditionally hosted a special session for travel data users.  The focus has been on national, state and urban issues.  For example, for TRB 2007, the Forum focused on employment issues.  A discussion on areas to consider included the lack of data on trip pairs for air travel; Amtrak data; intercity bus data; and other national datasets.  Additional issues discussed included how to make accurate measurements and what measures are important.  How do first responders deal with the allocation of fuel and other resources necessary for an emergency?  Are there issues of partnerships that could be included in the theme sessions for 2008?  
Emeritus members will only have “free” registration for one year.  Sponsors will be able to purchase booth space for $25 per sq ft.  In addition, several of the hotels will have restricted space available due to scheduled remodeling.  
Sessions

Every TRB Committee gets an allotment of 2.3 sessions that can be divided into smaller increments and combined with other Committees.  There are also a set of sessions that are being encouraged and will not require contributions from the 2.3 sessions.  Comments were made about the need for better scheduling to reduce the number of conflicts between sessions and committee meetings.  Committee members are expected to participate in the review process for incoming papers.  There is some concern that papers already declined might be resubmitted without major changes and there is currently no archiving process to cross check older papers.  
Research Problem Statements
Although the Committee does not yet have a formal submittal for the TRB Research Database, there are a number of successes and on-going research proposals.  NCHRP submittals need to have support from state DOTs to receive funding.  One method of support research is through a peer-exchange program.  Of particular importance is the 8-36 Program for projects that will requires $100,000 or less and can be sponsored by AASHTO directly.  
Chair Christopher reported on the status of several projects that the Committee had either supported or directly proposed and are following

8-37  Standardized Procedures for Personal Travel Surveys:  This project was started in 2000 and has been completed. The revised draft final reports have been submitted and a publication decision by NCHRP is pending.  

8-48  Using American Community Survey Data for Transportation Planning:  This project started in 2003 and has been completed.  Then panel has signed off and we are awaiting the final printed report.

8-61  Travel Demand Forecasting: Parameters and Techniques:  this project is known as the update to NCHRP 365.  The contractor has been selected and work is just beginning.

8-36 (63)  Making NAICS (North American Industrial Classification System) Work for Transportation:  This project was begun in 2006 and the results are now posted at http://statewideplanning.org/_resources/88_Task-63.pdf 

8-36 (71) Disclosure Avoidance Techniques to Improve the American Community:  This project has just been selected and will get underway shortly.
NCHRP 8-36 proposals are due July 13th to Kim Fisher.  Full blown NCHRP proposals are due in September and only State DOTs and FHWA can submit proposals.  Kudos to Nathan Earlbaum who has submitted several projects (8-61 and 8-48) through his state on  behalf of the committee.  One area where research is sorely needed is on LEHD.  Another source for research funds might be the UTC program.
The Committee can expect to receive at least 50 papers, even without having a formal Call for Papers.  Recent topics include cell phone research, household surveys, roadside surveys, travel time and ITS, and other technology related papers.  
Workshop Sessions
Shawn Turner of TTI is organizing a workshop that will focus on data processing procedures for transforming ITS data into planning data.  Issues surrounding the use of ITS data include the willingness of private vendors to share their data, the concerns about buying data and how it was processed if the vendors are not willing to share “trade” secrets, etc.     

The Committee will co-sponsor a session with the Statewide Data Committee on data capture or collection.  The details are still being worked out for the session.
The Committee is also in discussions with the Air Quality committee on a joint session concerning  “Technology Innovations in Monitoring Traffic and Air Pollution.”    

Discussion

There was an extensive discussion on the topic of ITS and data, including the use of GPS and the development of an appropriate business model.  Some of these issues may be important for the upcoming NATMEC meeting in August, 2008, in WDC.  Chair Christopher is on the planning committee and will look for opportunities for the Committee.  Little seems to be known about the use of video imagining data and the ability to create traffic data from video feeds.  Some GPS/ITS is being used with trucks and truck research.  Is there an opportunity to use these data for travel time measures?  Can a sample count be used to expand the outcomes and to be used in models for planning and air quality?  Are these data appropriate for congestion measures?  Can the GPS based on speed points from trucks be considered reliable into the future?  Are there areas in safety research that the Committee could make a contribution?  This might include the use of active WIM as a new source.  Are there issues with Google accumulating all the available data?  

The I-95 probe study was mentioned.  It is important to not just collect data, but to also understand the reasons why travel decisions are made and how they are made.  Are there applications being developed to help understand transportation planning?  Shouldn’t the problems being faced be specified first, and then the data collected to adequately address the problems?   Are there issues with sensors and how states “clean” the data prior to analysis?  How will the upcoming TRB policy on travel forecasting models impact the Committee?  Will cost and ownership issues improve or discourage better data?  What technologies are states using for data collection and what sampling strategies would be appropriate?  Can arterial travel time data be used?  
Vonu suggested using administrative records as a source for commercial vehicle data.  Police pull over trucks for inspection and collect details.  These data are not random, but could be used to better understand some issues.  
Developing a formal Strategy Plan for the Committee

Catherine Lawson made a brief presentation on the steps to develop a formal strategic plan for the Committee.  [Handout insert]  The basic methodology includes using a five-goal general approach and then customizing it to meet the needs of the Committee.   The goals flow from the established Scope for ABJ30 – 
This committee is interested in the design, collection, analysis, and reporting of transportation supply and demand data needed to support urban and metropolitan transportation planning efforts. In particular, the committee is interested in developing the data requirements of new and innovative techniques for measuring and monitoring the performance of metropolitan transportation systems; and in evaluating changes in demographic and urban travel characteristics. In terms of household and other transportation surveys, the committee is concerned with the analysis, reporting, archiving, and dissemination of results and data products. The committee is interested in the effective use of census and other federal, secondary data sources in metropolitan transportation planning. The committee is concerned with advancements in information systems and information technology for the improved dissemination and sharing of knowledge about metropolitan transportation systems and urban travel behavior.

BASIC GOALS OF OUR COMMITTEE

Goal #1 
To be the national forum for research focused on urban “supply and demand” transportation data and information systems

Goal #2
To hold regular formal meetings for Committee business

Goal #3
To use Subcommittees to advance topic areas on urban “supply and demand” transportation data and information systems (doing the “right stuff”)

Goal #4 
To liaison with other Committees to advance our topic areas (working with the “right” committees)

Goal #5
To enlist experts and interested parties as members and friends of the Committee to support our topic areas (getting the “right” members)

Each goal is then followed by a set of strategies, with a series of action plans to specifically describe what is or will be done to ensure success.  Committee members were asked to read over the materials and be ready to help with the formalization process.  The Strategy Plan will need to be approved at or before the 2008 January meeting.  

Upcoming Events

The two required Commission Reports for SAFETEA-LU are scheduled to be released in January.  The Committee will need to participate in the review of these reports and follow up with any impacts on urban transportation data and information systems.  
The Mid-Year meeting for 2008 will held with the planning committees in Baltimore, however, there might also be an opportunity for a meeting at NATMEC in August, 2008. 

The meeting was adjourned at noon.   

